
TOWN COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

December 12, 2011
As amended
I. CALL TO ORDER

The special meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William H. Murphy

Michael White

Ellen Winsor

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator
Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

None.
IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
The following is removed from the Consent Agenda by request: A) 1).
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve the Consent Agenda as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  
A) Adoption of Council minutes:

2)
December 5, 2011 (executive session)

3)
December 5, 2011 (interviews)

B) Bills and Payroll

1)
Town

2)
Water & Sewer

C)
CRMC Notices:


1)
December 2011 Calendar
D)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

A) Adoption of Council Minutes
1) December 5, 2011 (regular meeting). Page 7 of 13. Councilor Winsor commented her background is in economics “and stock analysis and we need a full financial assessment of the options for Fort Getty.” Page 11 of 13. Councilor Winsor commented for the discussion of the campers, we should add “limit campers to 30 amp service.” Councilor Winsor would like the language added after the phrase “Sheffield Cove is not pristine” that “there is an Audubon area there as well.”  

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve A) Adoption of Council minutes 1) December 5, 2011 (regular meeting) as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items:   None
VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report. 
1) Holiday Party. Town Administrator Keiser reported the annual Town Employees Holiday Party is Thursday, December 22, 2011, 5:30 p.m. at the Narragansett Café. Tickets are $15.00. All are invited to attend. 
2) Tree Removal. Town Administrator Keiser reported most of the trees along the west side of Narragansett Avenue were slated for removal. The trees were inspected and it was determined most of them were in poor condition and should be taken down. The trees slated for removal were identified and posted in accordance with State law, including required pink ribbon and proper notice, with removal after Christmas. Public Works Director Gray is working with the neighborhood, and all are working to make the best decision for the beauty of the street and public safety. The trees will be replaced, and residents have been invited to help pick the new trees. This benefits the Town, as the $20,000 tree removal cost is incurred by National Grid. Liability issue were referenced.  

B) Town Council Liaison Reports. None
VIII. PUBLIC HEARINGS
None.
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
None.
X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A) Communications

1) Letter of Bradley Hospital re: support for Bridges, Inc. affordable housing project 
2) Letter of H. David Prior re: support for Bridges, Inc. affordable housing project 
3) Letter of Michael Benes re: support for Bridges, Inc. affordable housing project 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the Communications 1), 2), and 3). Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

4) Letter of Maurice Laflamme re: priority list for Jamestown residents for transient campground sites 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the Communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
5) Memorandum of Robert Ullrich and Portia Little re: proposed uses for Fort Getty
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the Communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
6) Email of Richmond Town Clerk Tracy Hay re: unanimous Town Council support for Jamestown Resolution No. 2011-025 to increase the number of voters served by the same polling place
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

XI. LICENSES AND PERMITS

A)
Event/Entertainment License Application 


1)
Applicant:
Bob Bailey




Event:

Jamestown “First Day” Penguin Plunge


Date:

January 2, 2012


Location:
East Ferry/Conanicus Avenue
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Event/Entertainment License application for the Jamestown “First Day” Penguin Plunge subject to all Town conditions.
Discussion. Bob Bailey is working with Town Administrator Keiser. The Police Department is confident they can take care of the event. Bob and Committee members are fundraising to cover the cost of Police details. The purpose of the event is to raise money for local charitable causes or community improvement projects annually. Finance Director Collins is setting up a fund to manage the money and donations. Citizens can sponsor participants to support the cause. As a co-sponsor of the event, The Plunge will be covered by the Town’s insurance policy with The Trust.
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to move Agenda Item XV. New Business A) Contract Award for Wind Energy consulting to the next agenda item. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
XV. NEW BUSINESS
A) Contract Award for Wind Energy consulting services consistent with the grant from RI Economic Development Corporation not to exceed $111,775. Town Administrator Keiser referenced the RIEDC grant award (reallocated ARRA funds) for renewable energy pre-development studies to review the feasibility of the Taylor Point site, including adequate wind studies, connectivity to National Grid transmission lines, economic and financial models, permitting and review of (public/private) ownership options. The RFQ was publicly advertised and five well-established firms with experience in wind turbine feasibility studies and turbine development submitted proposals. Interviews were conducted last week by Mike Gray, Lisa Bryer and Mr. Keiser. It was a difficult decision, and the staff’s recommendation is to award the bid to Endless Energy Corporation, led by Harley Lee of Jamestown, who demonstrated a strong interest in the project and provided key information and insights. The grant must be completed by March 31, 2012 to be eligible for reimbursement. Mr. Lee provided a very aggressive timetable for project completion. His expertise were referenced and discussed. We need to know if the project is technically feasible and economically viable by March 31, 2012. Discussion continued. Aspects of the project will be subcontracted. Discussion of interconnect issues, financial analysis and bringing costs down continued.  It is hoped a feasible project will be determined, with financial returns to Jamestown. Mr. Keiser recommends the Council authorize Town Administration to enter into an agreement with Endless Energy Corporation for an amount not to exceed $111,775.
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to authorize Town Administration to enter into a contract for wind energy services with Endless Energy Corporation, for an amount not to exceed $111,775, to coordinate the technical experts in wind measurement, electrical interconnection, and civil engineering and permitting, with turbine siting and design, cost estimation, financial analysis, and economic modeling to be performed by Mr. Lee. 
Discussion. A transportation study will be included. Turbines are large, in excess of 65 tons, and exceed anything the Newport Bridge can handle. Options to use road networks and barging were referenced and discussed. Councilor Winsor would like transportation issues resolved first before going forward. It was suggested approval be made contingent upon resolution of the transport piece. Councilor Winsor would rather settle it first. Various aspects are happening simultaneously, and transportation is job one. If that is not feasible, the project will be stopped. Lengthy discussion of the SODAR rental and varying monthly costs ensued. Discussion continued.  
Back to the vote on the motion. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White voted in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor voted in the negative. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to move XIV. Unfinished Business B) PBH Realty, LLC/The Procaccianti Group violations, Beavertail Road (Plat 12 Lot 41) to the next agenda item. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

B) PBH Realty, LLC/The Procaccianti Group violations, Beavertail Road (Plat 12 Lot 41). Mr. Keiser referenced the ongoing issue and stated the Conservation Commission objected to CRMC’s not following through. The Conservation Commission sent several communications, as well as two Town Councils sending letters of support for the Conservation Commission’s position and communications. This Council sent one letter already this year. 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to authorize the Town Administrator to send a letter to CRMC maintaining serious concerns over the violations at Plat 12 Lot 41 Beavertail Road requesting the issue be remedied in accordance with recommendations already submitted. 

Discussion. A letter was sent previously this year. The Conservation feels strongly they would like Council support. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
XII. OPEN FORUM
A) Scheduled request to address. 
1) Mary Meagher of Melrose Avenue noted past meetings and that tonight’s session is to come to a consensus for Fort Getty and thanked the Council for this evening’s public meeting for that purpose. She expressed concerns regarding the process and hopes the public in attendance can have input. She was informed the public will have input. The discussion tonight will cover what is and what could be at Fort Getty. She noted we are all haunted by the Highway Barn process and the lessons learned from that and the Cross Island Expressway. As difficult a process as it was, and a lot of hard work, we all learned something from them. We are all proud of the results, the beautiful road design and outstanding view, thanks in part to Betty Hubbard, Elizabeth Delude-Dix and Bob Sutton. Working together we can come to a positive solution. Fort Getty is a priceless treasure and it deserves our best ideas as well as our investment of money. As the process is developed, we need to focus on what is, as well as what could be. Ms. Meagher stated she is part of a group that prepared a petition, and she would like to present it to the Council and give opportunity for others who would like to speak. 

Derek Hansen of Highland Drive stated over the last several weeks Mary Meagher, Betty Hubbard, Elizabeth Delude-Dix, Jemma Craig, Ken Newman, Tom Chiginsky and he noticed each other at meetings and our concerns. We got together to discuss Fort Getty and wrote a petition. We don’t all agree on the best use for Fort Getty, but we are unified around community input, professional input, possibilities and deeper dialogue. Mr. Hansen reads the petition (lengthy). The petition urges the Town Council to delay a vote on land allocation until there is a complete financial analysis; make the financial analysis public, including a town meeting explaining economic and environmental assumptions and all scenarios; develop a professional survey and allow all residents to offer their preferences; and schedule additional public meetings to develop a plan through a clear, coherent public process. Mr. Hansen stated the petition began circulating six days ago, and has exceeded its goal of 300 signatures, with 470 signatures and authorizations to sign. These are people asking how do we have our voices heard and how do we get it right. They agree the requests in the petition are part of the answer. The petition is presented to Town Administrator Keiser. (Applause)
Jemma Craig of Fort Getty Road stated she hopes the petition results in the Council looking at the issue in a comprehensive manner. The (470) signatures were obtained in five days (10% of the number of registered voters). We can only imagine how many signatures we would have in two weeks. The petition speaks for itself. The best decisions take time, and we need more time to analyze what is best for Fort Getty. Much has changed since the 2006 Plan. More money is needed to reconfigure and improve the park. We need an updated plan and a transparent process that reflects the needs of Jamestown and affects generations to come in a positive manner. 
Elizabeth Delude-Dix of East Shore Road referenced the prior Council statement that residents would be able to make a decision when a bond issue is put before the voters.  Once you get there, it is too late for citizen input, it is a thumbs-up or thumbs-down decision, and there would be no way for individuals or groups to be heard. Bond issues are expensive in money, energy, and resources. The public would like input prior to the bond referenda. There must be a methodology to engage the citizens of Jamestown for their input on what they would like and envision for Fort Getty.

Betty Hubbard of Emerson Road stated this has been quite an experience. We all have different ideas, and what brought us together was concern. We all need to step back, talk more about it, and work together. We don’t have to do this immediately. So many people thought Fort Getty was a done deal, and were very happy to learn there was a petition and opportunity to sign it and have input. She requested the Council to give us more time, have discussion with all the facts and go forward from there. 

Tom Chiginsky of Collins Terrace quoted the RFP for the visioning workshop “to generate creative ideas and all of those ideas shall be measured by the usefulness to residents” and “a financial analysis shall be performed”. These have not been done. Let’s look at this as a financial analysis and come up with a real number that works, and address the facts and go forward.
Ken Newman of Avenue B referenced the 2005 Plan. A lot has changed since 2005. Inquiries and surveys have been conducted for use of Fort Getty since then. The economy  changed and people have different attitudes in terms of balancing between spending an exorbitant amount of money ($3,000,000 to $5,000,000) to upgrade the park and what the actual access to the park for Jamestown residents will be. They are looking at it from a fresh perspective and want to increase the access for residents. 
President Schnack stated he wants to give an opportunity for all who wish to speak to do so prior to Council discussion.  

Paul Robertson of North Road commented that we have a lot of surveys done in this in town, and if you ask the question enough times, you will get the answer you want. Fort Getty is a great place, other Councils have done their homework, and he urges this Council to go forward with the wishes of all the voters in mind. 

Meg Miles of Felucca Avenue stated she is here on behalf of the Conanicut Sailing Foundation who would like to fundraise, build and run a public marine sailing center at Fort Getty. They will have a letter and applications before the Council at the January 3rd meeting for a free sailing on Wednesday evenings and for six, one-week camps for kids in Jamestown. CSF has partnered with other agencies and we are open to all things marine related. We are here for the community to facilitate public access to the water and provide marine education.  

Stu Gilson of US Sailing Foundation in Portsmouth, RI is in attendance and stated that community sailing is the largest growing segment within US Sailing. There are 550 programs and over 250,000 participants annually. They endorse the activities proposed by CSF and offer support and provide information.  

Paul Sprague of Mast Street stated he is open to hearing ideas to fill the financial void if the campers are eliminated. Can you do something to increase business in town so we can pay taxes and still live here? He is not interested in having a park to go to and look at the view unless it can support his business. Campers spend money in our community. We have a 35 year analysis to go by – money comes in but never put back into the park. Run the park like a business. If needed, raise the fees. The campers spend money and they help him earn a living. 
Kevin Carty of Pemberton Avenue stated he has been a resident since 1985 and referenced the Cross Island Expressway and the RITBA. He uses Fort Getty all four seasons and has no problem with access. He would hate to lose the campground revenue and the multiplier effect from the summer trade. Take away the summer trade, and we may lose some of our businesses. 
Chris Smiraldi of Union Street stated the big issue is whether or not to retain the campground. He is in favor of the campers, and we have a chance to share our community, where only the wealthy can afford to live now. Most of our residents couldn’t afford to purchase their homes at today’s prices, and the campers probably couldn’t afford to live in Jamestown on the water. The campers are a nice group of people, they pay for four months use of the area, which is equivalent to what most of us pay in property taxes, and they add to the community.  

Sam Patterson of Fox Run stated he is a taxpayer and agreed Fort Getty as it stands should be improved. It generates revenue, and he has not of heard any revenue-generating ideas if the trailers are gone. Who will pay the tab without the campers? The area has not been maintained and it is time to put money back into Fort Getty. We have three sources of revenue – the waterfront, Fort Getty and the taxpayers. Don’t take one away and make us pay more. 

B. J. Dupre of Green Lane stated he visited the campground area, used the boat ramp, and enjoyed the outstanding view of the bay at the crest of the hill. He doesn’t feel part of the campers; it is a beautiful spot and it would be nice to use it and have more opportunities to let others use the Fort Getty RV park for shorter periods. Such visitors would most likely frequent town businesses and spend more money than long term visitors. It seems we have fixed ideas, and he would like to see more openness in the process and more open access for the people of Jamestown.  

Chris Powell of Mount Hope Avenue referred back to the Cross Island Expressway and the eight-year battle. What resulted was a road we could all be proud of. He believes the people of Jamestown could come together with good ideas and do a good job for Fort Getty in the same manner, resulting in a park we can all be proud of and have access to.

Robin Yoffa of Hamilton Avenue asked for an explanation of the list she received when she came in. She was informed this is the fixed vs. flexible list of items to be presented to the consultant hired to create the financial analysis and planning ideas in September. Tonight we are trying to narrow the list and come up with a financial analysis.  

Collin Walsh stated he used to live here and now works scouting for film locations. He worked with Wes Anderson in October 2010, who fell in love with four locations on the Island for filming. When June came, so did the campers, and the film was not made here. Past films and future films will realize a great deal of revenue for the town. Jamestown is one of the most beautiful places in the state and he intends to move back here. 

Norma Willis of North Main Road stated she thought the charrette decided what would happen at Fort Getty and she is surprised the discussion is still going on. She referenced the Highway Barn referendum and thought that type of process could be used here. (The referendum was a vote on the bond and location at the same time)
Charlotte Zarlengo of Seaside Drive stated there are a lot of creative minds on this island that could come up with plans that would generate much more revenue than what is currently realized at Fort Getty. She would appreciate being able to use Fort Getty as a park for the Island and its residents.

Paul Sprague referenced the other side of Fort Getty that Island residents have access to. It is beautiful, and he can’t understand why some people want to make the whole thing a nature park.  

Kate Petrie of Fort Getty Road commented she walks with her dogs during the off season, and when the campers are there, she feels restricted. Tuesday through Thursday the park is very empty and it feels like a wasted space. She would appreciate a platform for multiple uses for the performing arts.  

Melody Drnach of Union Street inquires on what the process is. Without an economic analysis how can we develop a plan? She stated the list includes many great uses, and feels there should be an economic analysis before developing a plan. President Schnack stated we have to start somewhere and we are trying to put together potential uses this evening. Councilor Murphy stated the Council is open to ideas as one of them may be the next great revenue producer. If you have an idea, bring it forward. 
Pem Attaway of Decatur Avenue stated several good ideas were brought forward this evening. We don’t need to get rid of the campers, but maybe we should move them or charge more to be there. Many things could be done at Fort Getty. Perhaps we should take a chance – built it and they will come.  A wedding facility was referenced. She feels there should be an economic analysis before picking what will be there. 

Mary Meagher referenced the list of uses generated at the charrette in May, and she hopes they are included in the final listing. She prefers the charrette be called a workshop. 

Elizabeth Pinto of Pierce Avenue stated this is an exciting time and she is happy to hear all the ideas. No one here wants to cut the budget, but why not sell the land so that it could then be taxed, making all our taxes go down.  

Jerry Scott of Walcott Avenue gives the Council information on cap rates and stated if we use the $300,000 approximate income generated from the park, the yield or cap rate is 4.5%. In the real world RV parks earned 9.48% in the third quarter of 2011. If we did nothing but charge a market rate, it would generate $660,000 in income, double the present rate. With 200 names on the waiting list for campsites, the demand exceeds the supply. We should encourage more overnight as opposed to seasonal campers. 
Chris Powell stated he served on the first committee for Fort Getty. The option to reduce or eliminate the campers was never considered.
Sam Patterson stated it sounds like a great idea to sell Fort Getty and he thinks we could get more than $6,000,000. According to the deed it was transferred to the Town of Jamestown for passive recreation. 
Elizabeth Delude-Dix stated when the property was purchased from the Federal government, it was with the restriction it be used for a public park with a time limit of 20 years. 

Council comments.

Councilor Winsor stated she has prepared comments and proceeded to read them (lengthy), commenting the show of democracy here tonight is impressive. A full analysis of current and potential uses needs for Fort Getty needs to be part of any decision. The environmental impact must be considered for all options for Fort Getty. Traditional energy sources as well as alternative energy options need to be part of the dialogue. Our business community would benefit by Fort Getty revenue in Spring, Summer, Autumn and Winter. If the current use of Fort Getty continues, any analysis must include full cost replacement of electrical and water services, and any strain on the existing electrical system must be assessed, given the current allowable RV amperage needs. We need to acknowledge and take into account the weak economy, real estate downturn, and the stock market impact on people with fixed incomes, plus the difficulty of securing full time employment. All Fort Getty documents need to be made public without delay. She doesn’t like the fixed vs. flexible listing as it precludes other ideas. It is hard to bring ideas forward if they are not accepted. She would defend a 30-year camper as much as any other person who would benefit from Fort Getty. There has been a set group who has benefited from Fort Getty for many years, and she wants everyone to have the same opportunity. She is impressed with the conduct of the audience here this evening, which is appreciated, and the participation is wonderful. Such a gift as Fort Getty deserves full and open review. Discussion continued.
Councilor Murphy stated he is unable to answer all of the questions raised this evening. The Council is trying to get all the facts, and great ideas are welcome. If there is an alternative revenue source, bring it forward. The Council is not doing land use consultants will be hired to do that. No idea has been shut completely out. There are too many possibilities, and not all of them can be there as there are only 40 acres. Discussion ensued of various activities and potential incomes. There may be activities that result in $40,000 annual revenue but cost $6,000,000 to build, which is too risky. Discussion ensued of open space. The prior land acquisition was referenced, and revenue from Fort Getty helps to pay for it ($180,000 annual cost). He feels the trails on the west side are under-utilized and should be better marked. Picnic tables should be returned to the area and reserved through the Recreation Department at no charge. Discussion ensued of having more transients, but they are only at capacity on holiday weekends. A review of other RV parks revealed those who rely on transients have a lower return on investment, and the full-season camper income is guaranteed. Councilor Murphy referenced the necessity for a financial analysis, and he would like to look at the proposed sailing facility (before Council in January). He doesn’t want to hold the process back, and the phrase “fixed vs. flexible” came from the consultant, not the Council. He agrees Fort Getty should be run like a business. He stated there will be capital expenditures with or without the campers, and $293,249 in revenue would be lost without them. Discussion continued. (Mr. Hansen asked that the figures not be referred to as his numbers)
Councilor White commented he was encouraged by the petition and the number of signatures, and many of the items listed are exactly what we are doing – gathering ideas. There have been a number of meetings, and in total maybe 1,000 people showed up and expressed their opinions. We gathered ideas from all the workshops, including the charrette organized by the hired consultant. The compiled information was forwarded to the consultant in the form of the fixed vs. flexible list. Councilor White commented on how the results could be viewed. Many people thought this was a done deal, and that is not so. The Pavilion was the only “done deal”. He is not sold on an idea just because it makes money. Jamestown is one of the more famous locations in RI as we are a community of open space. We have a park and it was decided previously to bring in campers. He met the campers, and that was enjoyable. The consultant was hired and advised the Council to gather information, as the representatives of the town, and forward it to them to prepare a financial analysis. The information to date indicates the citizens want Fort Getty to remain close to what is has been with little change. Activities continue at Fort Getty, including the Pavilion, every day. It is understandable why the campground remains, and the campers enjoy being here and frequenting local businesses. It is clear the process is not done and will take a while. Councilor White thanked the committee for the petition and is happy to see them in attendance. We are here to gather ideas, the information will be shared with the consultant, and no final decisions made this evening. 
Vice President Bowen stated Councilor White spoke very well and he agrees that this has been a process that has gone on for many years. The fixed vs. flexible came from the outside consultant hired to do an economic analysis of the park. We took ideas included on the survey and charrette for inclusion in the fixed vs. flexible. We went forward with the Pavilion to get it done and pay for it with insurance reimbursement. One item that is not on the list is a four-season, indoor event center. It wasn’t put forward, he believes, because such a facility would be addressed at the Golf Course. We need to get this information to the consultant to develop the economic analysis. Additional information can be gathered and changes made from there. 
President Schnack stated what drives his thinking is the 2004-2005 Fort Getty Master Plan. Two things jump out. Goals:

1. Upgrade park facilities and amenities, which will enhance the appeal of the park for residents and other visitors

2. Develop additional water dependent and water enhanced and active and passive recreational opportunities for residents

3. Maintain positive financial revenues from current and future uses at Fort Getty that will be available for park maintenance and improvements

He likes the plan; these are worthy goals and should not be thrown out. The Plan was put together by a group of people with a lot of public input. The second is the survey results that begin on Page 14: 

How often do you use Fort Getty? Summer – 39% rarely; 24% never; 63% rarely and never. Off Season – 33% rarely; 16% never; 49% rarely and never. That’s a 14% difference; 50% of the people are not using the park. The 2010 Community Survey asked: What would you like to see happen to the RV campground? 42.2% remain the same; 20.5% be reduced; 37.3% be eliminated (498 responses). Revenue from Fort Getty currently provides tax relief of about $.11 per $1,000 of valuation on your taxes. Do you support maintaining Fort Getty as a generator of revenue? 56.9% yes; 32.1% no; 11% not sure (492 responses).  Did you respond to the previous survey in 1999? 44.7% yes; 24.8% no; 21.3% not sure. If yes, have your views changed? 1% very much; 29.2% somewhat; 69.7% very little. In 10 years, people’s views haven’t changed much. He looked at the survey results, and most of the items in the 2004 Master Plan appear in the fixed vs. flexible list. Passive recreation and open space is prominent; many events could be run using a temporary platform. The Land Use Plan needs to be revised by a professional, and he is not in favor of keeping the entire RV park as it takes up too much space. A five-year plan should be developed for the residents while maintaining the RV park and programs to pay for some of the proposed activities. An open, multi-use building is the way to go, added to the existing bathroom on the hill, for some of the proposed activities (sailing school, marine center, etc). Nothing is going to change this summer. This discussion is going to continue, we need the financial analysis, and we need to put together a new Land Use Plan. Mr. Schnack thanks everyone for being civil. Discussion continued.  
Councilor Murphy stated of all the meetings concerning Fort Getty, this has been the most pleasant, and he thanked everyone for their courtesy and comments. 
Councilor Winsor commented the fixed vs. flexible was brought up because the consultant was attacked at the meeting following the workshop by Councilor Murphy.  In a struggle to do something they grabbed onto the fixed vs. flexible. It is important to get back to agreeing and not misstate things. The consultant already has this list and can work from it and add ideas to it. She would be more comfortable if the consultant could look at what is feasible for our community and then bring more ideas forward, rather than being fixed and defined now. We need more of an open process to come back with information. 

President Schnack stated this does not mean fixed forever. The consultant came up with that term to define what the Council sees as ideas anchoring this project. 

Councilor Murphy answered Councilor Winsor’s attack. The consultant came up with a final plan without talking to the Council using the ideas expressed at the charrette. They proposed an expensive building without Council input. 
President Schnack commented the consultant put a boat dock on the west side of Fort Getty where there is a drop-off cliff with strong westerly breezes and strong currents. The boat dock was not on anyone’s list, and that was a red flag to the Council that they needed to take back control. Discussion continued. President Schnack referenced the fixed items and the excel list he produced. Some of the flexible items were fixed items for some Council members. This is a comprehensive list of uses. To get going on this, we need a financial analysis and a model of what will fit.  

Councilor Winsor stated we need to compare Jamestown with like communities and come back with a financial analysis that will work and provide a financial yield. Vice President Bowen stated if there are some omissions here, we could try to put them back in.  

Unknown audience member commented he didn’t think the consultant was that engaging and accepting of ideas. President Schnack stated some of the items are ideas of concepts. The Council was not actually that happy with the consultant. Some of the items are a given (handicapped access and permanent parking). The Council is trying to compile a list of collective ideas of what could be at Fort Getty, with a resulting financial analysis for further discussion and development of a land use plan. Lengthy discussion ensued.  
Mary Meagher commented dreaming about Fort Getty is important. The Conanicut Island Sailing Foundation offer is good, and should be kept in mind, including the funding aspect.  

Derek Hansen thanked the Council for their remarks and noting the civility of the meeting. For an economic analysis he would like to see what it would cost to bring in such things as film production companies, and what type of financial return could be produced. Will this be on the list? President Schnack stated options will be on the list, but we don’t want it so big the consultant will demand additional funding to complete the task.  

Vice President Bowen commented on the theater space and what is needed, and perhaps we already have such capabilities. How much modeling needs to be done is unknown. Councilor Winsor commented on cultural activities in Skaneatleles when she was a Symphony Board member there that may work in Jamestown, and she is happy to add theater and dance to this list. Discussion continued. 

Meg Myles stated a sailing center building could be used for many other activities as well.

Paul Sprague commented he wants the Council to be sure the consultant hired for the Land Use Plan is competent enough to complete the job. Discussion continued. 
Vice President Bowen asked if there were any other items left off the list.  

An unknown audience member asked about the campground and the next phase. He was informed maximizing revenue, and the number of campers and the size of the campground will be included. Discussion continued.   
Mary Meagher commented on maximizing revenue and why it is important to know the real financial numbers. She would like to see more access for locals. Perhaps we could reduce the rate for the Pavilion and subsidize other activities for residents. She asked how the Council envisions the process going forward. President Schnack stated decisions must be made on the uses and then a consultant hired to develop a Land Use Plan. He can’t guess on whether or not there will be another survey. 

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to put forward a compiled list with the addendum of theater, dance, music, performing arts facility and a sailing school, and let the consultant bring to the table options for Fort Getty that other similar communities to Jamestown have used successfully, along with the revenue generated and costs incurred, to be brought back to the Council, with prepared documents available for our citizens to analyze, and then the Council will define the process, with citizen input. 
Discussion. Councilor Bowen challenges the motion. Councilor Murphy had a hard time following it. The consultant should be able to handle the addendum items. Discussion of a facility for performing arts ensued. We want the consultant to know it could be anything in the arts as an individual analysis, not part of the entire package. This does require a wide range. Shakespeare in the park only requires a park, not a stage or theater. We are going to be limited by the park itself, as it is only 40 acres. Parking needs to be evaluated and planned. The Council should specify the list of fixed. President Schnack explained the compilation of the list he did, and his version was done only to make it easier to understand. He will email it to Lisa Bryer, Bruce Keiser and the other Council members. Vice President Bowen stated the flexible list should be emailed as well. Both lists plus the addendum will be emailed to Lisa Bryer and distributed. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
XIII. APPOINTMENTS RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIES
None.
XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

None.
XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to adjourn the special meeting. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
The special meeting was adjourned at 9:38 p.m.
Attest:


Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk
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